
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

June 4, 2019 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on this date, at the hour of 6:00 

p.m. in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.     

PRESENT:  Ronnie Whetstine, Vice-Chair   

   Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Deb Hardin, Commissioner  

Brian Epley, County Manager  

Tim Moore, County Attorney  

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board 

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Chris Green, Tax Administrator  

Elliot Engstrom, Senior Staff Attorney 

Allison Mauney, Human Resources Director 

Perry Davis, Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshal  

Lorie Poston, E-911 Communications Director  

Ryan Wilmoth, Emergency Medical Services Director 

Marty Gold, Information Technology Director 

Jane Shooter, Interim Social Services Director 

Greg Traywick, Ag Extension Director  

Scott Bowman, Maintenance Director 

Jason Falls, LeGrand Center Director 

Sandra Orvig, Range Director 

Betsy Harnage, Register of Deeds  
 
 

ABSENT:  Susan Allen, Chairman 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Vice-Chairman Whetstine called the meeting to order and Commissioner Bridges provided the invocation 

and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

SPECIAL PRESENTATION 

2018 EXTENSION AND COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION UPDATE 

Vice-Chairman Whetstine called Pat Farley, Extension and Community Association (ECA) County Council 

President to the podium to present the ECA update. Mrs. Farley stated there are three ECA clubs in Cleveland 

County located in Belwood, Boiling Springs and Lawndale with a total of twenty-eight members. Cleveland 

County’s ECA chapter has recently completed their North Carolina Annual Report for 2018 which reviews the 

numerous events held in Cleveland County and documents the volunteer hours given by the ECA members.  In 

2018, the local ECA chapter had 3,470 volunteer ECA hours and 4,267 hours in other community service which 

totals 7,737 in volunteer hours. Mrs. Farley detailed the various projects and programs ECA members participate in 

throughout the county such as promoting safety and healthy environments, building healthy and strong families and 

fostering community and family resilience. She introduced several members from ECA who were present. The 

Board thanked the ECA members for all they continue to do for the citizens of Cleveland County. 



 

 

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

Dr. Alden Sproull, Shelby – spoke about his concerns of firearm safety in Cleveland County. He spoke of 

his experiences as a doctor and several patients who were victims of firearms. Dr. Sproull discussed a recent 

incident in the Pebble Creek area where he resides. Dr. Sproull was standing in his back yard and heard two loud 

bangs which sounded like a firearm being discharged. Several weeks later, he was in his backyard and heard a 

volley of what sounded like firearms. Dr. Sproull contacted the Sheriff’s Office and was advised there is no county 

ordinance regarding this matter. He concluded by stating he is not speaking about gun control but rather gun safety 

with respect to the proximity of homes and schools to gun ranges.  

Lois Smith, 202 W. Zion Church Road, Unit 3, Shelby – spoke about issues at Cleveland County Animal 

Services shelter where she volunteers. Ms. Smith discussed the large number of animals that are being held in the 

shelter until their cases are processed through the court system. These holds are contributing to the over population 

of unadoptable animals at the shelter. Ms. Smith asked the Board for their assistance and guidance in having these 

and future court cases processed more quickly through the system.  

CONSENT AGENDA 

MONTHLY MANAGER’S REPORT 

Cleveland County has been selected by the Office of the State Auditor to have an additional attest 

engagement performed on our participation in the Local Government Employees Retirement System. The County 

auditors, Thompson, Price, Scott, and Adams (TPSA), will examine the information requested along with 

reviewing the census data of Cleveland County as of December 31, 2018. The objectives of the examination are to 

(1) obtain reasonable assurance about whether the census data that was entered into the State retirement system is 

free from material misstatement based on information provided by the Office of the State Auditor; and (2) to 

express and opinion as to whether the census data is presented, in all material respects, in accordance with criteria 

set by the Retirement System’s Handbook revised January 2018. TPSA should have this engagement completed by 

October 1, 2019. Below are a list of budget transfers included in the report.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

SERVICE WEAPON REMOVAL FOR RETIRING DEPUTY DAVID BRAMLETT 

Sheriff Alan Norman requested retiring Deputy David Bramlett be presented his departmental service 

weapon. Deputy Bramlett will retire on June 30, 2019 after 21 years of full-time law enforcement service with the 

Cleveland County Sheriff’s Office. The service weapon requested to be removed from inventory is a Glock 9mm, 

Model 17, serial number BDKT-869 and County asset number 201158. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the request to remove the service weapon from County inventory 

and issue to Deputy David Bramlett.  

SERVICE WEAPON REMOVAL FOR RETIRING DEPUTY RICK SHUFORD 

Sheriff Alan Norman requested retiring Deputy Rick Shuford be presented his departmental service weapon. 

Deputy Shuford will retire on June 30, 2019 after 20 years of full-time law enforcement service with the Cleveland 

County Sheriff’s Office. The service weapon requested to be removed from inventory is a Glock 9mm, Model 17, 

serial number BDKT-779 and County asset number 201255. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the request to remove the service weapon from County inventory 

and issue to Deputy Rick Shuford.  

SERVICE WEAPON REMOVAL FOR RETIRING CAPTAIN RICHARD ACUFF 

Sheriff Alan Norman requested retiring Captain Richard Acuff be presented his departmental service 

weapon. Captain Acuff will retire on July 15, 2019 after 28 years of full-time law enforcement service with the 

Cleveland County Sheriff’s Office. The service weapon requested to be removed from inventory is a Glock 9mm, 

Model 17, serial number BBDTK-902 and County asset number 201149. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the request to remove the service weapon from County inventory 

and issue to Captain Richard Acuff.  

HEALTH DEPARTMENT: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #042)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

012.539.4.800.00                   Fam Planning/Misc Revenue        $600.00 

012.539.5.420.00                      Fam Planning/Contracted Services        $600.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $600 the Health Department has received from Gardner-Webb 

University for providing a clinical rotation for their students in the Family Planning Clinic. The money will be 

used to support additional expenses for the Family Planning Program.    

 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #043)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 



 

 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.438.4.310.00           16607-P438          Sheriff’s Office Grants/Fed Gov’t Grants        $5,497.00 

010.438.5.211.00           16607-P438     Sheriff’s Office Grants/Controlled Equipment   $5,497.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $5,497 in funds received from the 2018 Bulletproof Vest 

Partnership grant. 
 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #044)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.438.4.310.00            16607-P438        Sheriff’s Office Grants/Fed Gov’t Grants        $8,605.80 

010.438.5.211.00            16607-P438        Sheriff’s Office Grants/Controlled Equipment   $8,605.80 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $8,605.80 in funds received from the 2017 Bulletproof Vest 

Partnership grant.  
 

REGISTER OF DEEDS: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #045)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.419.4.510.00                  Register of Deeds/State-Other Revenues        $1,000.00 

010.419.5.322.00                     Register of Deeds/Capital Equipment         $1,000.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $1,000 in additional revenues received over budgeted revenue to 

cover the increase of postage fees due to new passport program.   

 

LEGAL: EASEMENT FOR SHELBY STREETSCAPE PROJECT 

The County owns a property located at 103 South Lafayette Street in Uptown Shelby, Cleveland County 

Parcel Number 17081, commonly known as the Courthouse Square. The City of Shelby has requested permanent 

and construction easements on the corner portions of this piece of property. The purpose of the easements is to 

facilitate the City of Shelby’s continued work to beautify and develop Uptown Shelby. The exact portions of the 

property are included in the grant of easement. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the easement for the Shelby Streetscape Project.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

LEGAL: TRANSFER OF PARCEL 18685 TO THE CITY OF SHELBY  

The County owns a property located at 602 E. Warren Street in Shelby, Cleveland County Parcel Number 

18685. This property is of no use to the County and it would be difficult to sell the property for any substantial 

value, as the property is subject to numerous liens from the City of Shelby. Transferring this property to the City of 

Shelby for no consideration would avoid a lengthy selling process.  Staff from the City of Shelby have suggested 

that the city may use the property as part of its revitalization efforts. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the transfer of parcel 18685 to the City of Shelby.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

FY 2019 – 2020 COUNTY MANAGER’S RECOMMENDED BUDGET 
 

Vice-Chairman Whetstine called County Manager Brian Epley to the podium to present the FY 2019 – 2020 

County Manager’s Recommended Budget. Mr. Epley reminded the Board the budget has been available for public 

review over the last two weeks. The Board continues to maintain a very aggressive strategic plan that is updated 

each year. Staff’s goal is to have a priority-based budget that aligns with the Commissioner’s strategic plan. It is 

important to recognize there are competing priorities in the FY 2019 – 2020 budget. A priority setting methodology 

allows the Board and staff to recognize where we are and where we need to be. In developing a priority-based 

budget element such as essential services, emerging issues and supporting community partners must be looked at. 

In doing this, the budget will be balanced and priority based in helping our community move forward. County 



 

 

Manager Epley presented a more detailed budget at the May 21, 2019 Commissioners Meeting. Mr. Epley 

reviewed the following PowerPoint to the Board. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The general fund is budgeted at $116.8 million dollars. Fifty-six percent of the county’s total revenue in the 

FY 2019-2020 budget comes from ad valorem property taxes; that percentage compares favorably to peer counties. 

Additional revenues are generated from restricted intergovernmental revenues (19%) and 14% from local option 

sales tax. The budget is balanced on a .57 cent property tax rate with no recommendation for a tax rate increase. 

Health and Human Services continues to be the largest expense allocation in the budget. Approximately .31 cents 

out of every dollar spent goes to Health and Human Services. Mr. Epley reported there has been a 2.5% decrease in 

the overall Human Services budget since 2014. Education and Public Safety are the other top expense allocations 

in Cleveland County as they are in every other county in the state.  

Public school funding maintains a .15 cent tax rate which generates $13.4 million dollars in revenue with 

roughly 14,500 students in the county’s public-school system. Currently, there are 118 local education authorities 

in North Carolina; Cleveland County is ranked in the top fifty in local funding when compared to other counties 

across the state. The total FY 2019 – 2020 budget for Cleveland County Public Schools will be roughly $30.2 

million dollars, equaling to an average of $2,000 per student. Mr. Epley then reviewed the local funding for 

Cleveland Community College and the proposed five-year funding plan to the Board which includes operational 



 

 

money for the Advanced Manufacturing Center and new curriculums that will be onboarded over the next few 

years.  

Commissioner’s Strategic Goal focus areas Fiscal Sustainability, Economic Development, Citizen 

Engagement, Community Wellness and Public Safety over lap and inter connect with one other.  

In the area of Fiscal Sustainability the County will focus on:   

• Finalize implementation of software system upgrade and identify improved business intelligence, 

efficiencies and customer service 

• Continued redevelopment of Personnel Ordinance  

• Position Cleveland County as employer of choice w/ sustainable competitive pay and employee 

wellness fund 

• Fund Balance of at least 18% 

• Re-engineering Innovation & Implementation 

• Facility Master Plan Process & Long-Term Capital Planning 

 

Fiscal Sustainability is measured by four metrics; re-engineering, personnel requests, employee compensation and 

employee wellness. Three recommendations for re-engineering include an employee wellness dependent audit, 

LeGrand Center Culinary Program and automation and redesign (FTE Management). The first recommendation is 

an employee wellness dependent audit. Cleveland County is self-insured for the employee wellness fund. A lot of 

time, money and effort are invested into building a culture of wellness in the organization to include case 

management and wellness strategies to assist people make better health choices. A dependent audit is 

recommended to ensure the people on the county’s health plan are eligible to be on the plan thus protecting the 

integrity of the health care plan and ultimately saving the county money.   

Twelve new full-time employee requests (FTE) were received from the Sheriff’s Office for the FY 2019 – 

2020 budget. Included in the budget is three FTE Detention Officers at a cost of $138,000 per year. Mr. Epley 

reminded the Board this is year two of a staffing analysis in the Detention Center. If the three new positions are 

approved, this will make a total of eleven new positions in that department over the last twelve months. The 

Board’s commitment to multi-year strategies for the growth of Public Safety has increased the funding to 25% of 

the county’s budget. 

Employee compensation is included in the budget. A 2% increase (1.5% COLA, a .5% compression relief) 

across the organization is recommended. Also included in the budget is a 3% market adjustment for the Sheriff’s 

Office. These increases will help keep Cleveland County competitive in the employment market. 

 The health fund is approaching $10 million dollars. Medical inflation in this region continues to be in the 

double digits. Moving into the FY 2019 – 2020 budget year, an 8% increase is recommended which will take the 

monthly premiums from $835 to $900 per employee. The County will maintain a 100% employer contribution and 

dependent rates will remain flat, dependent rates, HSA contribution rates and an 80/20 health care plan.    

The strategic goal of Economic Development continues to be important to the Board. A key focus is to 

maintain the momentum built in this area over the last several years with a specific focus on workforce 

development and readiness. Other avenues to keep the drive going include:  



 

 

• Analyze current property, prepare site due diligence and product development 

• Support CCEDP & existing industry 

• Determine ways to assist the agriculture community in their efforts to promote agriculture as an 

economic development opportunity       

• Dover Mill - Highest & Best Use           

• Develop a strategic plan for Travel and Tourism to market and promote Cleveland County as 

destination location 

• Analyze current retail environment and develop retail recruitment strategies 

 

Avenues to achieve the strategic goal of the Board is Public Safety include:  

• Development of options for a jail expansion which would improve efficiencies by co-location, manage 

increased capacity and consider other long-term capital needs in the County. 

• Continued focus on Animal Services to increase the number of unwanted births of animals.  Review 

existing ordinance and current enforcement practices. 

• Continuation of goals from VFD Strategic Plan.  

• Evaluate Options for expanding broadband services to areas of the County which are not served 
 

Community Wellness is a new focus area for the Commissioners. Staff and Board members have worked 

hard to develop opportunities focusing on community health to lower Cleveland County’s health ranking and 

identify innovative placemaking strategies that enhance resident’s quality of life. The Board has intentional focus 

on actively engaging in the fight against the opioid epidemic and continues support of the Partnering for 

Community Prosperity Project.  

The last focus area is Citizen Engagement. More effort is being made to engage and educate the people in 

the community. Other techniques for citizen engagement include:  

• Continued support of youth programs which provide life coaching, career assistance and education that 

ensures our youth become productive adults. 

• Increase communication through sharing of information about programs and services offered by 

Cleveland County. 

• Identify ways to increase Veterans support services by collaborating with Veterans support agencies in 

the County. 

• Support municipal collaboration and dialogue through Mayor’s Roundtable. 

• Expansion and continuation of programs and educational materials to encourage a cleaner community 
   

In next year’s budget, there is continuation of the municipal grant program. It is the intention of the Board to 

continue working with the county’s municipalities for citizen engagement and promoting a healthy county.  

The county is entering into Phase III of the solid waste fee schedule which was originally approved in the 

2013 budget year. Phase III increases the tipping fees and the household fees. The solid waste department operates 

on a $8.9 million-dollar revenue/expense budget. Several convenience center site improvements are in the budget 

including lighting, safety features and parking lots. The landfill is undergoing an expansion on Airport Road which 

will add an additional twenty to thirty years of life to the facility. This will save the county money long term as 

new sites will not need to be created.  

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vice-Chairman Whetstine opened the floor to the Board for questions and comments.  Commissioner 

Bridges thanked Mr. Epley and his staff for the many hours and hard work that went into creating the FY 2019 – 

2020 budget.   

Vice-Chairman Whetstine opened the Public Hearing at 6:52 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against 

the FY 2019 – 2020 County Manager’s Recommended Budget. (Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on 

Friday, May 24, 2019 and Friday, May 31, 2019).  

Lois Smith, 202 W. Zion Church Road, Unit 3, Shelby – spoke neither for or against the recommended 

budget but thanked Mr. Epley for the items in the budget pertaining to Animal Services. She inquired if more funds 

could be added to Animal Services to assist in raising the salaries of the employees, hire more employees, public 

education and fund additional shelter needs. Ms. Smith expressed her concerns regarding Animal Services and 

thanked the Commissioners for the consideration in this matter.  

Hearing no further comments, Vice-Chairman Whetstine closed the Public Hearing at 6:57 pm.  

Vice-Chairman Whetstine opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner 

Hutchins remarked about the growth of the County and the future plans and funding intended for departments such 

as the library, animal services and sheriff’s department. Staff has worked diligently to ensure goals are met and 

monies are budgeted to achieve these goals.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the presented FY 2019 – 2020 County Manager’s Recommended Budget.  

REGULAR AGENDA  

CLEVELAND COUNTY FAIR LANDSCAPE AND FENCE ENHANCEMENT PROJECT 

Vice-Chairman Whetstine recognized Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager, to present the Cleveland 

County Fair Landscape and Enhancement Project. Mrs. Melton reminded the Board this project was presented to 

them at their January work session. Staff began working on this endeavor three years ago to ensure funding was in 



 

 

place. Cleveland County Government has partnered with the Cleveland County Fair Association on a landscape 

and fencing project on the East Marion Street side of the Fairgrounds property. The Fairgrounds Property is owned 

by Cleveland County and leased to the Cleveland County Fair Association.  The Fair Association received a grant 

from the State of North Carolina for several projects on the property.  One of those projects included replacement 

of the fence along Marion Street. The LeGrand Center and Cleveland Community College are located directly 

across from the fairgrounds.  As Marion Street is a gateway into our community, it is important that the streetscape 

be consistent with that area on both sides of the road.  The project includes lighting and irrigation, a six-foot fence 

with rock columns and natural screening. In 2018, Cleveland County contracted with the Dodd Studio to complete 

design and bidding of the proposed project.  Bids were opened on May 29, 2019.  Two bids were received on the 

project:  

 Shelby Nursery  $303,506 

 TC Strickland  $357,340 

 

Dodd Studio, LLC is recommending the project be awarded to Shelby Nursery in the amount of $303,506.00. The 

total project is expected to cost $303,506.  Cleveland County has budgeted $150,000 for this project and the 

remaining funds will be provided by the Cleveland County Fair Association. Mrs. Melton reviewed the following 

PowerPoint to the Board.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vice-Chairman Whetstine opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioners took 

turns discussing the screening and vegetation that will go around the fair grounds. Mrs. Melton reviewed the 

guidelines of the upkeep and maintenance of the vegetation outlined in the contract to the Board.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Bridges made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the Fair Landscape and Fence Enhancement Project and award the lowest 

responsible bid to Shelby Nursery, Inc in the amount of $303,506.    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COMMISSIONERS REPORT 

Commissioner Hardin – attended several events in the county such as the Shelby High School Graduation. 

She also attended the JCPC Board meeting.    

Commissioner Bridges – commented on the recent job fair that was held at the LeGrand Center. Over one 

hundred companies were in attendance to accept applications.    

Commissioner Hutchins – gave an update on the upcoming veteran’s memorial services. He also attended 

several board meetings in that he serves on; The Council on Aging, MPO, Veteran’s Advisory Board and the 

Cleveland Community College Board of Trustees. He gave an update on the Foothills Shooting Complex 

expansion.  

Commissioner Whetstine – attended the EMS Employee Recognition breakfast with several other 

Commissioners. Commissioners also visited the Department of Social Services to meet the new Director, Katie 

Swanson. Ms. Swanson will on board with the county on June 17, 2019.  He also commented on the upcoming 

Distinguished Women’s Banquet hosted by the Commission for Women.  

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hardin made a motion, 

seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn the meeting. The next 

meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, June 18, 2019 at 6:00 p.m. in the Commissioners 

Chambers located at 311 E. Marion St., Shelby.    

 

 

                                                              

________________________________________ 

                     Ronnie Whetstine, Vice- Chairman 

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 
 
 

___________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


